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OFFICE OF THE CITY COUNCIL
117 WEST DUVAL STREET, SUITE 425
4TH FLOOR, CITY HALL

JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA  32202

904-630-1377
Special Committee on Solid Waste Meeting Minutes - amended
April 27, 2016
2:00 p.m.

Location: Lynwood Roberts Room, 1st Floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street
In attendance:  Council Members Bill Gulliford (Chair), Scott Wilson, Danny Becton, John Crescimbeni, Jim Love
Excused: Council Members Matt Schellenberg and Anna Lopez Brosche
Also:  Paige Johnston - Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Sam Mousa and Ali Korman-Shelton  – Mayor’s Office; John Pappas – Public Works Department; Phillip Peterson – Council Auditor’s Office
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 2:05 p.m.
Chairman Gulliford convened the meeting and the attendees identified themselves for the record. 
Phillip Peterson of the Council Auditor’s Office distributed a list of goals and objectives considered by the Solid Waste Committee in its last iteration several years ago. He noted that the City currently has an RFP on the street for proposals to construct transfer station(s) in the city. Determining the feasibility of turning the City’s downtown collection area over to a private contractor will be discussed, as well as potentially requiring that yard waste be placed only in paper disposal bags and banning plastic bags for yard waste. Mr. Gulliford suggested establishing a test site for remote collection of all household hazardous wastes to test the feasibility of diverting that waste from illegal disposal. Having such sites available citywide would help achieve multiple goals, including reduction of environmental hazards from illegal dumping, better convenience for taxpayers, and even providing sites for disposal of bulk waste (i.e. mattresses, furniture, etc.) that wouldn’t need to sit at the curbside if the property owner wanted to voluntarily transport it to one of these drop-off centers.
CAO Sam Mousa said the Solid Waste Division is considering establishing a bulk waste collection system that would run parallel to the automated recycling pickups every two weeks for a 6 month trial basis to see if that helps to reduce the complaints about such waste staying curbside for extended periods of time. Council Member Crescimbeni said that consideration of adding a bulk waste collection system should also consider the potential costs and benefits of abandoning the automated collection system now in place in most of the county and reverting to a manual collection system that picks up all waste on the normal collection day. Mr. Mousa explained that the City’s solid waste brochure language does not exactly match what the City’s contract with its private haulers requires, leaving property owners to believe that when they place bulky waste at the curbside and call 630-CITY to report it, the waste will be removed the next day. The contract with the haulers doesn’t require next-day pickup but does require the haulers to tag and report it for later collection, which seems not to be happening. Council Member Crescimbeni felt that a system that allows property owners to call in for pickup any time they want to place waste at the curbside is inherently inefficient and believes that a regular collection day for that waste as the other forms of waste are regularly collected is a preferable method. Mr. Mousa said that the trial system will begin by June 1st and that the City will print and the haulers will distribute a postcard informing homeowners to put out bulk waste on the same day as the recycling collection.
Chairman Gulliford questioned the value of the Certificate of Public Convenience and Necessity (CON) process in the licensing of solid waste disposal facilities and whether it serves any useful purpose. Mr. Mousa said that, for whatever reason the CON process was originally created, it no longer involves any consideration of the city’s need for any additional disposal capacity and it now serves a purely regulatory function that could be handled through zoning and other building regulations. Mr. Gulliford also suggested at least some consideration of the concept of solid waste incineration, the technology of which has improved dramatically in the last 20 years. Mr. Mousa noted that Jacksonville considered the concept many years ago and it was extremely unpopular with the general public, who fear the possibility of dangerous emissions from incinerating garbage.
Mr. Mousa reported that two transfer station proposals have been received in response to the RFP and are in the process of being evaluated by the Professional Services Evaluation Committee. The evaluations should be completed in the next couple of weeks and will be ready for disclosure to the committee and the general public.

In response to a question from Council Member Becton about whether the ongoing hauler rate review process contains a remedy for collections missed on Friday pickup day, which aren’t remedied until at least Monday of the next week, Public Works Director John Pappas and Phillip Peterson will check and report back to the committee.
The committee discussed why so many waste tires continue to be found in ditches and woods and not disposed of properly when a new tire sales transaction includes a state disposal fee. Mr. Crescimbeni understood that the tire sellers must collect and report information on the number of tires sold, the number of disposal fees collected, and the number of used tires that are not left with the new tire vendor.

Council Member Crescimbeni urged that item #8 – encouraging recycling in business, commercial, office and multi-family residential properties – be the first topic the committee considers because of the need to meet the state’s stringent recycling mandates in the coming years. Mr. Gulliford asked Mr. Mousa to make a report at a future meeting on the degree to which the solid waste user fee recoups the mandatory 85% of solid waste collection costs. Mr. Crescimbeni asked that the committee review and possibly revise the City’s recycling brochure to reflect the fact that the materials recycling facility does not recycle plastic bags and Styrofoam. Mr. Mousa said that the administration was specifically advised by the MRF operator (Republic Services) to include Styrofoam and plastic bags in the City’s brochure about recyclable materials. Phillip Peterson said that he understood from the MRF plant’s manager that Styrofoam could be recycled if there was a market for it, but there currently is not.  Mr. Mousa said that the recycling market in general is in decline and that Republic Services will want to renegotiate its contract (which ends in September 2017) to reduce the rebate being paid to the City. Because of an ambiguity in the current contract, Mr. Mousa has negotiated a reduction in the current rebate amount to account for the portion of the materials delivered to the MRF that end up being non-recyclable and hauled to the Trail Ridge Landfill for disposal. The City’s rebate was reduced from $41 to $37 per ton and Mr. Mousa is on notice by Republic that it can’t afford to continue paying that amount of rebate when the contract is up for renewal next year.
The Council Research staff was requested to survey other Florida counties to see if other jurisdictions mandate that recycling facilities be made available to multi-family residential properties and commercial properties.
Meeting Adjourned: 3:21 p.m.
Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
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